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	COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS


	SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL


MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Housing, Community and Environment)

HELD ON 15th MARCH, 2010
PRESENT
	Councillors
	Councillors

	Brophy C.
	Lawlor B.

	Corr M.
	Looney D.

	Crowe S.
	Kearns P

	Duff M.
	King C.

	Hannon J.
	Maloney E.

	
	Walsh E.


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor S. Crowe, presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT

	County Architect
	E. Conroy

	Senior Executive Officers
	W. Sheils, H. Hogan, J. Quinlivan

	Administrative Officer
	P. Doherty

	A/Administrative Officer
	B. Martin

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	Staff Officer
	E. Conlon


T/152/10
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 15th February, 2010 which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.  

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor D. Looney and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee held on 15th February, 2010 be ADOPTED and APPROVED".

It was AGREED to take Community business first.

Superintendent Eamon Dolan gave a brief report on the CCTV system for Tallaght. A discussion subsequently took place to which Councillors C. King, M. Corr and S. Crowe contributed. Mr W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, and Superintendent Eamon Dolan replied to queries raised.
COMMUNITY BUSINESS
T/153/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Question 5, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/154/10 
APPROPRIATE LOCATIONS FOR PUBLIC ART PIECES IN TALLAGHT
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to identify appropriate locations within the Tallaght area for the possible installation of public art pieces, in particular those that may emanate from within the community?"

REPLY:
The Arts Office has scheduled a number of dates, towards the end of March, to carry out a survey of sites that might be suitable locations for the installation of public artworks. This will be carried out in conjunction with Parks Services.

Any installation of public artworks will be subject to the availability of the necessary funding. 
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T/155/10
APPLICATION FOR GRANTS

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received 
	Amount

	Agf691
	Adelaide and Meath Hospital
	Creative writing and visual arts workshops
	24/2/2010
	€2500
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Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:


“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council approve payment of the above grants recommended in the foregoing report”.

T/156/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/157/10
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter sent to Minister for Community, Rural & Gaeltacht Affairs dated 9th March, 2010 regarding 2 Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee  Meeting (1) on 15th February, 2010 dealing with cuts to Community Development Projects, was NOTED.

T/158/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/159/10
YOUTH UNEMPLOYMENT IN RAPID AREAS OF TALLAGHT
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor S. Crowe:
“That the Manager explores the possibility of developing a strategy within the RAPID areas of Tallaght to help address the issue of youth unemployment by offering internships/work experience opportunities with the Council to young people to engage in meaningful work that will benefit the RAPID communities and will award either an accreditation or equivalent award recognising their achievements or skills gained during the course of their internship.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“FAS have confirmed that funding will be available in 2010 for additional courses aimed at providing training opportunities for young people with no formal qualifications, and living in the RAPID areas of the County. All courses will be of 12-16 weeks duration and will be required to have an element of work experience built in to the programme. Two courses are currently running, and another is due to begin on April 12th.
RAPID Co-ordinators are working on developing several new proposals with local providers and will investigate if work experience opportunities can be made available to new trainees in the Council. The Council already has an Internship Programme in operation under the auspices of the Social Inclusion Unit, but this programme is geared towards the "new Irish" rather than young people from RAPID areas. The RAPID Co-ordinators hope to develop a programme tailor-made for young people with no formal qualifications that will include an element of structured work experience with the Council. The vast majority of such schemes are associated with the appropriate accreditation and it is expected that this will be the case here also. The Council, through the RAPID Co-ordinators, will be collaborating with FAS and the educational authorities to design and implement such a programme and the Council would be keen to help in any way it can to ensure the success of the programme.” 
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Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr, and S. Crowe contributed, Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 

The report was NOTED.
T/160/10
STATUS OF THE CONNECT PROJECT WITH REGARD TO JOBSTOWN COMMUNITY CENTRE
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That the Manager outlines the current status of the Connect project with regard to Jobstown Community Centre - stating whether this project will now proceed within the confines of the original community centre building or if it is dependent on central funding and is tied in to the construction of the extension of the planned Youth facility.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The following report on the Public Consultation Procedure under Part 8 of the  Planning and  Development  Regulations, 2001, for  the  proposed new youth drop-in centre and Connect Centre at Jobstown Community Centre was presented to the May 2008 County Council meeting:

http://intranet/cmas/documentsview.aspx?id=17622
This project is categorised as “Projects committed subject to identification and availability of funding” in the Draft 3 Year Rolling Capital Programme 2010 -2012. Further progress on this project is not possible in the absence of a fully funded package to finance the capital cost. 

There is no current proposal to proceed with the Connect element within the existing Jobstown Community Centre.”
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Following a contribution from Councillor M. Corr, Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED
HOUSING BUSINESS

T/161/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 1 - 4, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/162/10   
VACANT HOUSES IN THE TALLAGHT AREA
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to give a detailed up to date report outlining the number of vacant houses in the Tallaght area, the length of time that they have been vacant and to indicate what strategies he has put in place to ensure the quick and efficient turn around of vacant houses?"

REPLY:
There were 94 housing units vacant in the Tallaght Area at the end of February 2010.  45 of these units only became vacant in the last 4 months and 20 of them have become vacant since the beginning of 2010.  A full list of the vacant dwellings at the end of February, showing the dates the units became vacant, is available.  Of the 94 vacant units, 12 are ready for allocation and 7 of these have tenants sourced.  There is also a further 16 tenants sourced for units that are not ready.  Of the vacant units 24 will be upgraded under the energy programme, which means these units will take longer to turnaround.  

When a unit becomes vacant the sourcing of a new tenant commences. Depending on the condition of the vacant unit, the security of the area, available maintenance staff, relet works can commence immediately.  Work is prioritised in units where tenants have been sourced.  Another factor in the turnaround of housing units is vandalism, which frequently occurs in vacant units.  However it can take some time before a unit is accepted and it is often necessary to leave some works until, or close to, the time of allocation for security reasons. The Council have to, in some cases, put in a security man to protect the property prior to allocation.   It should be noted that there were 16 refusals of casual vacancies in the Tallaght Area and also 5 refusals for new builds this year to date.
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T/163/10 
HOUSING PROPOSAL OPPOSITE KILLINARDEN HEIGHTS
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager, in view of the ongoing uncertainty in relation to school places in the Killinarden Parish area, will he outline the status of the proposal to build housing in the lands opposite Killinarden Heights?" 

REPLY:
There are currently no proposals to build houses on the land in question.
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T/164/10 
THE RENTAL ACCOMMODATION SCHEME (RAS) AND THE HOUSING LIST
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager if a housing applicant will still be considered and possibly offered  housing accommodation during the period they are on and in accommodation covered under the present RAS scheme?"

REPLY:
At present Rent Supplement recipients who transfer to the Rental Accommodation Scheme (RAS) remain on the Housing List and are entitled to one further offer of Council housing.  

It is current national housing policy that an applicant for social housing is entitled to two offers of accommodation, either standard local authority or RAS, before being removed from the housing list. The transfer to RAS is considered their first offer and if they subsequently refuse one offer of standard Council housing, the applicant is deemed to have opted for RAS as their tenure of choice and they are removed from the waiting list.

In the case of Rent Supplement recipients who transfer to the RAS designated Council owned properties the situation differs.  These applicants are removed from the Housing List as their accommodation needs are deemed to have been met on a permanent basis.
A variety of procurement measures are being used to provide accommodation to meet the needs of applicants on the Housing List.  These measures have been adapted to meet the challenges arising from a decrease in the Public Capital Programme, the collapse in the property market and the conclusion of any significant construction programmes. Aligned to these changes, alterations such as the reduction from 3 offers to 2 have also had to be made in allocating social housing.
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T/165/10 
WINDOW REPLACEMENTS IN COUNCIL HOMES
QUESTION: Councillor C. King
"To ask the Manager how many window replacements are expected to take place this year in Council homes in the Tallaght area taking into account the current allowance in the agreed Budget 2010 understanding the Manager's intention to seek additional funding through the Department to compliment our current budget and proposed works?"

REPLY:
There are currently 525 housing units countywide on the window replacement list, 283 of these relate to the Tallaght Area.  155 of these have been graded - approximately 60% will require either part or full replacements.  The re-grading of the balance is continuing and should be completed within the next 4 weeks.  The number graded countywide at present is 375 and this shows that 77% require some form of replacement.  Work has commenced on 33 units, 10 relate to the Tallaght Area, which reduces the outstanding number to 273. It is difficult to state at this time how many will be completed in the Tallaght Area as work will be carried out on the houses longest on the list and where their windows and doors are in the worst condition and their rent account is either clear or an arrangement in place to clear the arrears.  It is also proposed to insulate the house where this is required.  The cost will vary from €2,000 to €3,000 for part replacements to approximately € 8,400 for full replacement including insulation.  

Contact has been made with the Department in relation to seeking additional funding and a proposal is being prepared for submission in support of such a claim.  It is too early to say if the proposal will be successful.
Bottom of Form

T/166/10
REPORT ON HOUSING CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMME
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“2009 COMPLETIONS
Kiltalown                                            
27 Units

Fortunestown B Phase 1                  
106 Units

Kilcarrig Phase 3                                
45 Units

Castletymon                                       
32 Units

Fettercairn Phase 2                            
2 Units

TOTAL                                               212 UNITS   
2010 COMPLETIONS:
Fettercairn Phase 2                            20
SCHEMES ON SITE
Fortunestown B Phase 1           

4 Units             3rd Quarter 2010

· 4 X 3 Bed 5 Per House

Greenhills Road (Part V)            
            8 Units              4th Quarter 2010

· 5 X 1 Bed Apt 
· 3 X 2 Bed Apt
Avonbeg Phase 4                       

7 Units              2nd Quarter 2010

· 1 X 2 Bed 4 Per 1 Storey House 

· 2 X 3 Bed 6 Per 2 Storey House 

· 2 X 2 Bed 4 Per GG/FF Duplex Apt 

· 2 X 1 Bed 2 Per SF Apt
Fettercairn Phase 2                     

9 Units              2nd Quarter 2010

· 1 X 2 Bed 2 Storey House 

· 1 X 2 Bed Apt 

· 3 X 2 Bed Bungalow 

· 2 X 3 Bed 2 Storey House 

· 1 X 3 Bed Apt 

· 1 X 4 Bed Bungalow

Springfield (Respond VHA)    

190 Units              1st Quarter 2011

· 15 X 3 Bed Apt 

· 48 X 2 Bed Apt 

· 106 X 1 Bed Apt 

· 12 X Group Houses 

· 9 X Short Term Housing 

TOTAL                                                      
218 UNITS
TENDER ASSESSMENT
Knockmore                                               90 Units
· Scheme Approval received from DOE. Deferred due to lack of funding.

Deerpark                                                     8 Units
· Progress to tender stage dependant on availability of funding.

Rossfield  (Old Shop Site)                          9 Units
· Progress to tender stage dependant on availability of funding.

Fortunestown B Phase 3 & 5                 160 Units 

· Deferred due to lack of funding.” Bottom of Form

Mr. E. Conroy, County Architect, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe and M. Corr contributed, Mr. E. Conroy, County Architect, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/167/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/168/10
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/169/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

DAMPNESS IN COUNCIL HOUSING
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney:
“That this Council Committee, concerned at the unprecedented amount of complaints coming from tenants regarding dampness and fungus spores in Council housing including new builds, and recognising the potential health effect this may be having on those tenants and their families, calls on the Manager to give an updated report on precisely how many units are effected in this area and outline the new measures and new responses, if any, that this Council proposes to introduce to combat this growing problem.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council is receiving a substantial number of reports from tenants of persistent problems with 'damp', largely from those in homes constructed since 2003 when insulation standards were increased.

The reported dampness, which may lead to mould growth in certain circumstances, has three major causes-

· Failure or defect to the building fabric 

· Failure or defect of a concealed heating / plumbing service 

· Condensation generated within the unit 

or a combination of the above  

Dwellings constructed after 2003 are constructed to higher levels of insulation, in compliance with Part L of the Building Regulations. They also have higher standards of air tightness to prevent draughts / heat loss, in compliance with Part F of the Building Regulations.

The higher building standards mean that the dwellings retain more heat, and therefore more moisture in the air, and there is a greater reliance on the occupant to sufficiently ventilate the dwelling to ensure that a balance is achieved between bringing in fresh air and removing stale / moisture laden air and retaining heat in the unit. While not all ‘dampness’ problems are caused by condensation, as listed above, condensation remains a significant contributor, however, to the overall problem. The resultant growth of mould from condensation is a major concern. There are health implications for any tenant if the conditions under which mould grows occurs is extended over a prolonged period. Tenants with bronchial or asthma conditions are particularly vulnerable. It is therefore important that, whatever the causes of the condensation are, that tenants are assisted to achieve a healthy home environment.    

The recent excessively cold spell has also generated temperature differences that have compounded the conditions under which condensation can be occur, to a level where widespread problems have been generated. 

To establish if there are any other contributing factors or other unrelated causes of dampness in dwellings, it is proposed to examine all recent complaints of dampness as follows: 

Reports of ‘Dampness’ or Condensation to Council 
· Reports are sent to Housing Maintenance or Architectural Services Department for action and assigned to Clerk of Works to carry out thorough investigation of all possible causes, including leaks / fabric / services. 

 Dwelling Inspection – General check on structure and fabric 

Check carried out to establish the existence of – 

· External damp penetration 

· Internal leaks from service pipework or source 

· Extraordinary source 

· Significant cold bridges in structure 

 Dwelling Inspection – condensation  
· Check / record - typical condensation damage – staining, mould etc and record locations. 

· Check / record - if ventilation in dwelling compliant with regulations- windows, window vents, wall vents, extract [as appropriate]. 

· Check / record – are all vents free of obstruction or compromised in any way. 

· Check / record – humidity including internal external temperature and any other factors relevant to condensation generation. 

· Check / record – sources of free moisture in the dwelling-. 

 Post Inspection 

Structure / Fabric -
· If any leaks or defects exist arrange making good or remedial work as necessary.  

Condensation problem identified- 
· Advise tenant of result of inspection and issue advice and guidance note. 

· Notify Housing and request letter to be issue to tenant on inspection result. 

· Follow up inspection and / or advice from Housing Department 

· Estate Management to monitor the dwelling to ensure that further problems do not arise.   

The following guidance will be given to tenants, in cases where condensation plays a significant role in the dampness in their home.

The guidance note will be supplemented with illustrations.

 Guidance Note to Tenants 
Guide to Understanding Condensation:
What is there condensation & Why do you get condensation? 
Condensation happens when warm moist air meets a cold surface.

The air we breathe can hold varying amounts of water vapour, depending on its temperature. If warm moist air drops in temperature when the heating is no longer on, or is cooled by a cold surface, such as a window or external wall, it is then no longer able to hold the same amount of water vapour. The air-borne moisture turns into droplets of water and collects on the cold surface. This is called condensation. Condensation occurs mostly between September and March when there is the greatest difference between internal and external temperatures. 

When is it a problem?
Every home gets condensation at some time. Daily activities such as - cleaning, clothes washing, bath times, -when a main meal is being cooked, generates lots of moisture and steam in a short space of time. Daily living activities of a family of four can add more than 80 Litres of water a week to the air in your home. Constant over crowding can also aggravate the problem.  

Window condensation can be a warning sign. It may mean that you are creating excessive moisture in your home. Increasing indoor humidity to a high level may be damaging to you and your families health.  

Condensation is usually at its worst during the winter. It often results in mould and mites growing on walls and other surfaces. Mites feed on moulds, and both can increase the risk of respiratory illnesses in some people.  

Mould can spoil wall finishes and furnishings and can make your home unhealthy. The best way of tackling mould is to reduce the condensation levels and prevent it growing in the first place. 

Most experts agree that relative humidity, the amount of moisture in the air, can affect your health. They suggest maintaining indoor humidity levels between 30% and 50%. According to the World Health Organization, at levels higher than 65%, upper respiratory illness may occur in people suffering from asthma and allergies.  
Condensation is caused by:
§        Excessive moisture production–steam in the kitchen and bathroom, drying laundry, steam / water producing appliance. 

§        Inadequate or inappropriate ventilation–the moist air can’t escape

§        Inadequate heating – the temperature of your home 

What can you do about it?
§        Produce less water vapour or steam in your home.

§        Don't let the water vapour and steam that is produced spread all round the house.

§        Don't leave kettles and pans boiling longer than necessary.

§       Do not hang wet washing on radiators all round your home – doing so is very likely to cause condensation problems. If you need to dry clothes inside make sure the room is ventilated and the moisture to not spread to the rest of the house.

§        Keep your home warm at an average 20 - 21°c.  Overheating warms the air. Warmer air holds more water vapour, so the air in your home could become even wetter and condensation will be greater when the air cools down at night.

§        Keep your home ventilated

§        Never block air vents or trickle vents in windows.

§        Never completely block chimneys.

Produce less water vapour / moisture:
§        Cover pans when cooking

§        Don't leave kettles and pans boiling longer than necessary.

§        If you use a tumble dryer, vent it to the outside.

§        Dry or part dry, washed cloths outside whenever you can.

§        When filling your bath, run the cold water first then add the hot - it will reduce the steam by 90% which leads to condensation.

§        Avoid using paraffin or bottled gas heaters – they produce a lot of moisture 
Don't let it spread: 
§        Close kitchen and bathroom doors to prevent the moisture escaping into the rest of the house. 

§        When washing / bathing, washing dishes, cooking, or washing / drying clothes ventilate the room well. 

§        Ventilate your kitchen and bathroom for about 20-minutes after use by opening a small top window.

§        Ventilate your kitchen when cooking, washing up or washing by hand. A window slightly open is sufficient allow the moist air to escape outside.  
Where Condensation normally Occurs: 
§         Bathrooms. 

§         Unheated rooms with cold surfaces, e.g. bedrooms. 

§         Cold corners, cupboards and un-vented areas such as behind wardrobes. 

§         Kitchens. 

 To Help Avoid Condensation and Dampness: 
§         Try to heat every part of the home for some part of the day. 

§         Try to vent every room for short periods of time on a regular basis. 

§        Help to reduce condensation that has built up overnight by ’cross ventilating’ your home - opening to the first notch a small window downstairs and a small one upstairs. (They should be on opposite sides of the house, or diagonally opposite if you live in a flat).

§        Positioning wardrobes and furniture against internal walls 

 Other Causes of Condensation and Dampness:
It is possible that condensation may be caused by a leak or water penetration into the dwelling from an external source or by a leaking pipe internally. This is rare and the effect is normally localized. If a leak occurs from a roof, gutter, downpipe or other source the problem should be reported immediately to the Council.”
Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, C. King and J. Hannon contributed, Mr. E. Conroy, County Architect,   replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.
T/170/10
A PAID ESTATE MANAGEMENT OFFICER FOR JOBSTOWN 
It was proposed by Councillor M Corr, seconded by Councillor C. King: 
"That this Committee recognises the considerable disadvantage that the community in Jobstown have to contend with due to the lack of a paid Estate Management employee to carry out the duties and responsibilities that Estate Management workers carry out in other areas and asks the Manager to review the current arrangement of relying on volunteers in this area and to support the work carried out by the Jobstown Estate Management committee."

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:

“The Council's Community Department has confirmed currently two no. paid Estate Management Workers are employed in Killinarden and Fettercairn, Tallaght. The Community Department has sought funding for the recruitment of two additional Estate Management Workers as recommended by the RAPID Plan developed in consultation with the elected members and the community for the Brookfield and Jobstown area but unfortunately they have been unable to secure funding to date.  

The Housing Department currently employs 4 Estate Management Officers who have been assigned responsibility for Estate Management Functions countywide. South Dublin County Council’s Estate Management Officer for the Jobstown area meets on a regular basis with the Jobstown Estate Management Committee. The Estate Management Section, Housing Department funds the Public Liability Insurance of this group and has also provided funding to support the work of the volunteers of this Committee in previous years.  In addition, regular Council clinics are held around the county at which members of the public can attend to raise any housing issue which is of concern to them.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr and C. King contributed, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED.

ENVIRONMENT BUSINESS
T/171/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 6 - 16, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/172/10 
CLEANSING SCHEDULE FOR ALL OF THE MAIN ROADS WITHIN THE RAPID AREAS OF TALLAGHT
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to provide a consistent and comprehensive cleansing schedule for all of the main roads within the RAPID areas of Tallaght to include the cleansing of grass verges, large grass margins and the regular sweeping of glass from footpaths that are outside the curtilage of estates?"

REPLY:
The Cleaning Schedule for main Roads in the RAPID area of Tallaght is set out below.  This includes for road sweeping, litter picking and removal of glass from footpaths.  In addition to the Schedule additional cleanups are provided by direct labour and are scheduled approximately two weeks after each sweep by Oxygen.  This results in main roads within the RAPID area being cleaned every two weeks.
	Killinarden Heights Nm 29
	22/01/2010
	26/02/2010
	26/03/2010
	26/04/2010
	01/06/2010
	29/06/2010

	Maplewood Road Nm 30
	25/01/2010
	01/03/2010
	29/03/2010
	27/04/2010
	02/06/2010
	30/06/2010

	Cookstown Way Nm 30
	25/01/2010
	01/03/2010
	29/03/2010
	27/04/2010
	02/06/2010
	30/06/2010

	Fortunestown Road Nm 31
	26/01/2010
	02/03/2010
	30/03/2010
	28/04/2010
	03/06/2010
	01/07/2010

	Fortunetown Way Nm 31
	26/01/2010
	02/03/2010
	30/03/2010
	28/04/2010
	03/06/2010
	01/07/2010

	Jobstown Road Nm 31
	26/01/2010
	02/03/2010
	30/03/2010
	28/04/2010
	03/06/2010
	01/07/2010

	Brookfield Road Nm 31
	26/01/2010
	02/03/2010
	30/03/2010
	28/04/2010
	03/06/2010
	01/07/2010

	Cheeverstown Road Nm 31
	26/01/2010
	02/03/2010
	30/03/2010
	28/04/2010
	03/06/2010
	01/07/2010

	Cookstown Road Nm 31
	26/01/2010
	02/03/2010
	30/03/2010
	28/04/2010
	03/06/2010
	01/07/2010

	Fettercairn Road Nm 31
	26/01/2010
	02/03/2010
	30/03/2010
	28/04/2010
	03/06/2010
	01/07/2010

	Fortunetown Lane Nm 32
	27/01/2010
	03/03/2010
	31/03/2010
	29/04/2010
	04/06/2010
	02/07/2010
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T/173/10 
REVERSE VENDING MACHINES IN COUNCIL FACILITIES
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to outline any plans to provide reverse vending machines in Council facilities in the Tallaght area going forward?"

REPLY:
The LA 21 forum group was in the process of contacting local businesses regarding the installation of reverse vending machines as per CMAS report documentsview.
However, the forum has since been informed that "Green town”, the company that supplied the reverse vending machine, has ceased trading as of the 11th February. Therefore they will not be supplying reverse vending machines any more. 

Research carried out thus far has not found any other company in Ireland that supplied Reverse Vendors.  
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T/174/10 
NEW WASTE COLLECTION SYSTEM
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to report on any outstanding issues with the new waste collection system within the Tallaght area?"

REPLY:
The main areas still being addressed in respect of the exclusive operation of the advance credit system are as follows:

· Registration/Scanning of bins - there are four categories being addressed in relation to this: customers without bins associated to their account; identified bins not associated to specific accounts; reported faulty chips in bins.  Dedicated staff and contractors are tackling these issues systematically based on database information and customer requests.  Over 4,700 bins have been registered/scanned/re-chipped as necessary. 

· Replacement cards - customers have requested replacement cards in numbers far greater than anticipated due to lost, mislaid cards, non-receipt etc.  Over 9,000 replacement cards have been issued to date. 

· Miscellaneous issues - there are some minor operational issues relating to the system operation as Customers and Staff adjust to the new system. These issues are minor and are dealt with as they arise.
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T/175/10 
COLLAPSED BROAD STRAPS  
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager, in view of the ongoing problems being experienced by residents living in more mature estates with collapsed broad straps in sewers and the onerous responsibility this puts on residents, will the Manager give a report outlining the estates in this Committee area that have and are currently experiencing difficulties and the measures and supports, if any, this Council can supply to residents?"  

REPLY:
South Dublin County Council is responsible for maintaining the sewerage network.  However, the Council is not responsible for maintaining private drains on which all broadstraps are located, even if they are located under footpaths. The Council's Drainage Maintenance Section provided a service whereby they would repair broken broad straps for a fee part paid by all the residents on the combined drain run usually up to 6 houses. 

Due to the economic environment and the resultant re-prioritisation of works, it was necessary for the Council to discontinue this service in favour of focusing Council resources on the maintenance of the public networks. The Council will continue to prioritise maintenance of the public networks.  
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T/176/10 
BIN COLLECTION AT THE NEW ST. AONGUS ESTATE INFILL HOUSES
QUESTION: Councillor M. Duff
"To ask the Manager to make a report to this Committee as to why the grey bins at the new St. Aongus Estate infill houses are collected on Friday when the rest of St Aongus and Tymon North estates are collected on Thursday? Could the Manager also inform this Committee if there are any reports from bin crews regarding obstructions in cul de sacs, such as Tymon North Grove, that continually prevent the collection of grey bins at certain houses in that location and if such reports exist, what action does the Manager propose to take to overcome these difficulties?"

REPLY:
The 34 additional bins in St. Aongus Estate are collected on a Thursday but it is hoped to include them on the regular Friday Collection in the area as part of  negotiations with staff unions on the reorganisation of the refuse service as a whole.

There have been some reports of difficulties in gaining access to part of Tymon North recently.  When access problems are reported Refuse Supervisory staff will visit the location and will contact car owners to request that on collection days cars are not parked blocking refuse truck access.
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T/177/10 
PROVISION OF LITTER BINS
QUESTION: Councillor M. Duff
"To ask the Manager to consider the provision of a litter bin on the Tallaght Community School side of the footpath at the junction of Castle Lawns and Castletymon Road, and would the Manager inform this Committee if consideration has been given to the application by Virginia Heights Residents Association for the provision of a litter bin, to be located at the top of the black path at the green between Virginia Heights and Alderwood, in addition to the litter bins located at Springfield Shopping Centre, Aderwood?"

REPLY:
The Cleansing Section will carry out an assessment of these locations in order to establish if the location is suitable for litter bin installation.  If the locations are suitable the bins will be installed when resources are available.

Bottom of Form

T/178/10 
MISSING GREY/GREEN BINS IN THE ORWELL/ WORK AREA
QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"To ask the Manager for a report on the amount of Grey/Green bins that have gone missing or been set on fire in the Orwell/ WORK area in the last six months?"

REPLY:
A total of 41 requests have been received from customers in the Orwell / WORK area for replacement grey or green bins since 1st October, 2009.
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T/179/10 
CLEAN UP OF THE BUS TURNING BAY AT TEMPLEMANOR
QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"To ask the Manager to arrange a clean up of the bus turning bay at Templemanor?  Despite the fact that there are several bins in the area people continue to drop their rubbish on the ground making it a haven for rats?"

REPLY:
The local Anti-Litter Warden has been requested to inspect the area.  He will inspect any potential evidence found that may support a fine or prosecution and will arrange for a clean up as necessary.  In addition, the location will be monitored on a regular basis by the Warden.Bottom of Form

T/180/10 
RUBBISH BEING DUMPED ILLEGALLY
QUESTION: Councillor B. Lawlor
"To ask the Manager, with the introduction of the new bin charges card and the teething problems with the new system, has there been an increase in rubbish being dumped illegally and the cost of cleaning up this rubbish?"

REPLY:
There has been no discernable increase in instances of illegal dumping of domestic refuse since the commencement of the advance credit system.Bottom of Form

T/181/10 
CLEAN UP OF THE ESTATES OF  SAGGART ABBEY AND CARRIGMORE
QUESTION: Councillor E. Maloney
"To ask the Manager to arrange a clean of the estates of  Saggart Abbey and Carrigmore, with attention to the problem of broken glass?"

REPLY:
The local Anti-Litter Warden has inspected the specific areas in question and has arranged for a number of clean-ups at these locations on foot of his inspections.  In addition, local residents organised a litter pick in Carrigmore Estate which the Warden has assisted.
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T/182/10 
INSTALLATION OF RUBBISH BINS 
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh 2009
"Would the Council consider the installation of rubbish bins as none exist from the Council premises on the Blessington Road to the Institute of Technology, Tallaght, on both sides?"  

REPLY:
The Cleansing Section will carry out an assessment of these locations in order to establish if the locations are suitable for litter bin installation.  If the locations are suitable the bins will be installed when resources are available.Bottom of Form
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T/183/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/184/10
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter sent to IBAL dated 12th March, 2010 regarding a Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting (1) on 15th February, 2010 dealing with Sundale Estate, was NOTED
T/185/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

WATER PRESERVATION IN COMMUNITIES AND SCHOOLS
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to give a report on how many houses have been effected by the backlog in registering and chipping of grey bins and calls on him to give an approximate timescale for the current waiting time of a customer in this Committee area and outline if some areas have to wait longer than others.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Since exclusive operation of the advance credit system for waste collection charges commenced on 1st February, in excess of 4,700 bins throughout the County have been chipped, re-chipped, and inspected by contractors in addition to depot staff.  These have been done on foot of database information and customer requests.

In addition, the Environment Department has issued in excess of 9,000 replacement cards to Customers.

The general timescale for the Environmental Services Department dealing with a new request from the initial report of an unregistered bin is approximately 4-6 working days as this involves a processing of checking and verifying customer information, inclusion on list for referral to contractor, printing batches of labels, advance contact by contractors once work is planned, a call out to the customer and finally uploading the bin details to our customer database.

There is no prioritisation of customers in one area over another but if contractors or depot staff are in a particular area on a given day they may be in a position to deal with queries slightly quicker than the timeframes above as it may be more practical and efficient to do so.”
It was AGREED to take Councillor C. King’s Motion No. 11 in conjunction with the above report:

“That this Committee, while commending the work of staff dealing with the additional workload relating to the new bin system, calls on the Manager to provide a detailed report stating progress on the complete delivery of the service in the Tallaght area including chipping of bins, delivery of cards and issues relating to the waiver scheme and for the report to include the reasons for a large section of the Community being without cards and chipped bins at the time of the launch of the new system.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Customer/Bin Registration
As reported frequently at Area Committee Meetings during the 18 month lead in to the full implementation of the new system, a significant number of customers did not take the opportunities presented to them to have their bins registered. A Registration completion rate of approximately 97% was achieved however, this meant that approximately 2,500 Customers had still not availed of registration opportunities by 1st February.

In addition to these Customers, a large number of Customers appear to be updating their status now that the new system is in place. These are Customers who had not previously notified the Council of their use of the Council's service and had continued using bins in the name of previous occupants of properties etc.

The residual number of customers showing on the database as having unregistered bins is now being analysed to examine whether they are still waste collection customers, have replacement bins which are registered, have moved address or have some other issue which may require resolution. Our teams, who have already called to in excess of 5,000 customers, will continue to call out to these customers and others reporting faulty chips and now that the initial backlog of queries has been addressed response times and resolution of issues will be quicker. 

Replacements Cards
Cards were issued to all addresses in the County in receipt of a refuse collection service whether customers were registered or not. Under the tag system, while Customer's were asked to notify the Council of any change of details/circumstances, this was not absolutely necessary while simple presentation with a tag was the requirement. Cards were however issued with details as per the Council's records at the time of issue.

Customers were issued cards while a cross over period was maintained to facilitate Customers in using their remaining tags. These cards issued in October 2009, some some three months prior to exclusive use of the new system. Regrettably cards have been forgotten about, mislaid or lost. In addition, where Customers had continued to use the old tag system instead of moving to the new system early on, any issues relating to their details/accounts etc were not highlighted over the lead in period. 

Approximately 9,000 replacement cards have issued to date.

Waivers
There are no issues in relation to the operation of the waiver scheme in tandem with the new advance credit system.   All approved waiver customers have been assigned the appropriate lift credit for the quarter from 1st February to 30th April.”Bottom of Form
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Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, C. King and E. Maloney contributed, Mr J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.
T/186/10        AFFECT OF THE WATER SHORTAGES
It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor S. Crowe:
“That this Committee acknowledges both the work carried out by Council staff with regard to water supply problems experienced since the beginning of 2010, and the inconvenience and, in some cases, hardship experienced by residents in this area due to these issues. This Committee requests that, in the interests of future planning and information, the Manager provide a report on the affect of the water shortages broken down by area, showing which estates have suffered the most significant problems.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Water restrictions in South Dublin County Council were first introduced at 11 am on Monday, the 11th January 2010, on the outlet pipes at Belgard Reservoir which were almost dry at that stage. The areas restricted were Lucan, Palmerstown, Clondalkin, Kingswood, Kilnamanagh, Tallaght Village, Millbrook, Balrothery, Red Cow, Ballymount, Walkinstown, Perrystown and Templeogue. These restrictions were further tightened at 11pm to the same areas before being lifted at 6am on the morning of 12th February 2010. Water was slow to return to Millbrook Lawns, Tallaght and parts of Templeogue (Orwell, Templeville & Whitehall Road) and Walkinstown.

The valves on the outlet pipes from Belgard Reservoir were partially throttled at 3pm on Tuesday 12th January 2010, as the reservoir was almost empty again and fully throttled at 9pm until 6am on the morning of the 13th February 2010. The same areas as the first day were affected but water returned to all areas much quicker because of adjustments to drinking water network undertaken the previous day. The duration of the water restrictions were eased for the next two days with the outlet valves at Belgard  Reservoir not closed until 11pm at night on 13th and 14th February 2010 and reopened at 6am in the morning of the 14th and 15th February with the same limited area of South Dublin County Council as above being affected.
As it was obvious from looking at the drinking water consumption figures for the county that the Council were saving very little water from these limited shutdowns and that the restrictions were affecting the same areas of the county every night, it was decided to curtail the drinking water supply to all parts of the county and for longer durations. From the afternoon of the 15th January 2010, a regime of closing valves at 7pm in the evening until 7am the next morning was introduced for the whole county. Areas across the south of the county which had not been affected by the restriction up until now were drawn in. Areas like Athgoe, Rathcoole, Newcastle, Saggart, Citywest, Jobstown, Killinardan, Oldbawn, Firhouse, Knocklyon, Ballyboden, Willbrook, Rathfarnham and Whitechuch. Parts of Lucan too not affected up until now were also drawn in i.e. Adamstown, Hillcrest and Lucan Village.

The 7pm to 7am restrictions were eased slightly from the afternoon of Monday, 25th January 2010 to 8pm shut down to 6am opening of valves in the morning. It was discovered by management that two areas of Tallaght had been overlooked in the shut down regime and these areas, Fettercairn and Springfield, were added to the restrictions on the afternoon of the 20th January 2010.

As the Dublin Regional Storage figures were improving and the need to give the Water Maintenance personnel a break for their own welfare after continuous night time duties, it was decided to lift all restriction over the weekend of the 30th/31st of January 2010.

With the restrictions lifted, water consumption in the South Dublin area over this weekend increased dramatically with consumption well above the monthly average of 72 Ml for this time of the year with consumption reaching almost 75 Ml on Saturday, 30th January 2010.

Faced with the Regional Storage figures which had been rising slowly for weeks stalling and going into reverse i.e. declining and the obvious fact that people in the SDCC area were not conserving water as SDCC leakages figures are one of the lowest in the country and all burst watermains were being fixed immediately as they were reported and found, it was decided that water restrictions would have to be reintroduced again.

From the afternoon of Tuesday, 2nd February 2010, it was decided to reintroduce drinking water restrictions to the county dividing the county into four areas and turning off one of these four areas each night on a rotating basis. 

The first area off from 8pm in the evening until 6am in the morning was the Palmerstown, Ballymount, Tallaght Village, Perrystown and Templeogue area which was turned off again on the night of the 6/7th of February.

The second area turned off was the Rathfarnham, Firhouse, Knocklyon and Ballycullen area on the night of 3rd/4th of February and again on the night of the 7/8th of February. The third area turned off on the night of 4/5th of February was the Rathcoole, Newcastle and West Tallaght area. The fourth area turned off on the night of the 5/6th of February was the Lucan and North Clondalkin area. 

These four areas continued to be shut off between 8pm and 6am on a rota basis to conserve drinking water for the whole of February while the Regional Storage was increased to acceptable levels and essential maintenance was carried out on the filters in the Ballymore Treatment Plant. All restrictions were lifted on Friday, the 26th February 2010, and initial observations would seem to suggest that people have heeded our requests to conserve water as the South Dublin County Council daily water usage figures are below the average for this time of the year.”
It was AGREED to take Councillor C. King’s Motion No. 9 in conjunction with the above report:
“That this Committee, while commending the additional work carried out by staff in relation to the water supply, calls on the Manager to report with respect to the Tallaght area (A) how many households are currently still without water for whatever reason be it airlocks, leaks etc, (B) how many households are currently awaiting inspection relating to same (C) what is the current expected wait for residents to have their systems inspected and fixed and (D) how many frontline staff i.e. plumbers are currently assigned to this work in the Tallaght area.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“South Dublin County Council’s Water Maintenance Section is unaware of any house in our Administrative area being without water following the lifting of the water restrictions at the end of February 2010.

The Water Maintenance Section currently employs three plumbers who cover the whole county. It should be noted that the County Council is responsible for the maintenance of the public water supply and does not become involved in individual private household supply problems. Householders should contact plumbing contractors where they are experiencing difficulties with their private supply such as airlocks, leaks etc.”Bottom of Form

It was AGREED to take Councillor S. Crowe’s Motion No. 10 in conjunction with the above report:
“That this Council Committee calls on the Manager to give a report outlining the difficulties some households experienced during the lack of water pressure and if a review will be carried out to investigate the difficulties experienced by tenants in three storey or more buildings with a view to putting in place new measures to facilitate these tenants in the event of the possibility of a future water shortage crisis.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“South Dublin County Council’s Water Maintenance Section is unaware of any house in its administrative area being without water following the lifting of the water restrictions. The Water Maintenance Section employs three plumbers.  

If these householders are local authority tenants, they should contact the Housing Maintenance Section who will investigate the matter.  If not, they should contact their Management Companies.”

Following a discussion to which Councillors D. Looney, C. King, M. Corr, P. Kearns, E. Walsh, S. Crowe and J. Hannon contributed, Mr J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.

T/187/10        REVIEW OF ITS ANTI-LITTER PROGRAMME
It was proposed by Councillor E. Walsh, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney:
“That this Council notes with disappointment a recent survey by Irish Business against Litter (IBAL) report ranking Tallaght 55th place out of 60 contenders for the anti-litter league and undertakes to adopt a full review of its anti-litter programme to reverse this placing.”  

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“While the league position is regrettable, analysis of the results has been undertaken to address the issues pertaining to the specific sites contributing to the overall ranking attributed to Tallaght in this survey.  It should be noted that the weighting applied within these surveys, together with the selection criteria and survey items at sites means that a poor rating in a small number of the overall sites surveyed can significantly reduce an overall standing.

Efforts continue to be made by the Council to tackle all of the individual IBAL sites in both public and private ownership and the wider issue of litter in conjunction with the community, schools, businesses and individuals under the specific guidelines provided by An Taisce together with the Council's Litter Management Plan.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors E. Walsh, E. Maloney, J. Hannon, C. King and M. Corr contributed, Mr J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.

T/188/10       
CLEANING OF  ROADWAY AT FETTERCAIRN FOOTBALL CLUB
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor M. Corr:
“This Committee concerned at the condition of the lands including broken glass and litter alongside the containers of the changing rooms for Fettercairn Football Club and the impact and negative image this gives to young and older players, local residents and visitors to the area, calls on the Manager to investigate the possibility of a regular or some intermediate cleaning of this stretch of private roadway. “

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The local Anti-Litter warden has been requested to examine the specific area referred to in the Motion and report on the specific issues arising there.  Ownership of the location may have to be established before a specific course of action is decided upon but the relevant Council department or the owner of the area concerned will be requested to undertake regular cleaning as required.”
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Following a contribution from Councillor S. Crowe, Mr J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.

The Meeting concluded at 5.30 p.m.
Siniú:
______________________

Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach






